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I have been asked how much of this tale of modern freebooters is true?
In exactly which States have such episodes occurred?  Have vast herds
of sheep been run over battlements?  Have animals been bludgeoned to
death; have men been burned alive; have the criminals not only gone
unpunished but been protected by the law-makers?  Have sheriffs "hidden
under the bed" and "handy men" bluffed the press?  Have vast domains of
timber lands been stolen in blocks of thousands and hundreds of
thousands of acres through "dummy" entrymen?  Have the federal law
officers been shot to death above stolen coal mines?  Have Reclamation
Engineers, and Land Office field men, and Forest Rangers undergone such
hardships in Desert and Mountain, as portrayed here?  Have they not
only undergone the hardship, but been crucified by the Government which
they served for carrying out the laws of that Government?  In a word,
are latter day freebooters of our Western Wilderness playing the same
game in the great transmontane domain as the old-time pirates played on
the high seas?  Is this a true story of "the Man on the Job" and "the
Man on the Firing Line" and "the Man Higher Up" and the Looters?

I answer first that I am not writing of twenty years ago, or yesterday,
or the day before yesterday, but to-day, the Year of our Lord
1909-1910 in the most highly civilized country the world has ever
known; in a country where self-government has reached a perfection of
prosperity and power not dreamed by poet or prophet.  The menace to
self-government from such national influences at work need not be
described.  The triumph of such factors in national life means the
wresting of self-government from the people into the hands of the few,
a repetition of the struggle between the Robber Barons of the Middle
Ages and the Commoners.

It seems almost incredible that such lawlessness and outrage and
chicanery can exist in America—many of the outrages would disgrace
Russia or Turkey—yet every episode related here has ten prototypes in
Life, in Fact; not of twenty years ago, or yesterday, or the day before
yesterday, but to-day.  For instance, the number of sheep destroyed
is given as fifteen thousand.  The number destroyed in two counties
which I had in mind when I wrote that chapter, by actual tally of the
Stock Association for the past six years, is sixty thousand.  Last year
alone, five thousand in one State suffered every form of hideous
mutilation—backs broken, entrails torn out; fifteen hundred in an
adjoining State had their throats cut; three men were burned to death;
one herder in a still more Northern State was riddled to death with
bullets.

Or to take the case of the timber thefts, I refer to two hundred
thousand acres in California.  I might have referred to a million and a
half in Washington and Oregon.

Or referring to the mineral lands, I mention two thousand acres of
coal.  I might have told another story of fifty thousand acres, or yet
another of three hundred thousand acres of gold and silver lands.  When
I narrate the shooting of a man at the head of a coal shaft, the
stealing of Government timber by the half million dollars a year
through "the hatchet" trick, or the theft of two thousand acres by
"dummies," I am stating facts known to every Westerner out on the spot.

In which States have these episodes occurred?  Take an imaginary point
anywhere in Central Utah.  Describe a circle round that point to
include the timber and grazing sections of all the Rocky Mountain
States from Northern Arizona to Montana and Washington.  The episodes
related here could be true of any State inside that circle except (in
part) one.  Such forces are at work in all the Mountain States except
(in part) one.  That one exception is Utah.  Utah has had and is having
tribulations of her own in the working out of self-government; but, for
reasons that need not be given here, she has kept comparatively free of
recent range wars and timber steals.

This story was suggested to me by a Land Office man—one of the men on
the firing line—who has stood the brunt of the fight against the
freebooters for twenty years and wrested many a victory.  I may state
that he is still in the Service and will, I hope, remain in it for
many a year; but these episodes are hinged round the Ranger, rather
than the Land Office or Reclamation men, because, though the latter are
fighting the same splendid fight, their work is of its very nature
transitory—dealing with the beginning of things; while the Ranger is
the man out on the job who remains on the firing line; unless—as my
Land Office friend suggested—unless "he gets fired."  As to the
hardships suffered by the fighters, to quote one of them, "You bet:
only more so."

Just as this volume goes to press, comes word of fires in Washington,
Oregon, Idaho and Montana, destroying dozens of villages, hundreds of
lives and millions of dollars worth of property in the National
Forests; and it is added—"the fires are incendiary."  Why this
incendiarism?  The story narrated here endeavors to answer that
question.

The international incidents thinly disguised are equally founded on
fact and will be recognized by the dear but fast dwindling fraternity
of good old-timers.  The mother of the boy still lives her steadfast
beautiful creed on the Upper Missouri; and the old frontiersman still
lives on the Saskatchewan, one of the most picturesque and heroic
figures in the West to-day.  I may say that both missionaries support
their schools as incidentally revealed here, without Government aid
through their own efforts.  Also, it was the stalwart man from
Saskatchewan who was sent searching the heirs to the estate of an
embittered Jacobite of 1745; and those heirs refused to accept either
the wealth or the position for the very reasons set forth here.
Calamity's story, too, is true—tragically true, though this is not
all, not a fraction of her life story; but her name was not Calamity.

PART I
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CHAPTER I

TO STRADDLE OR FIGHT

"Well," she asked, "are you going to straddle or fight?"

How like a woman, how like a child, how typical of the outsider's
shallow view of any struggle!  As if all one had to do—was stand up
and fight!  Mere fighting—that was easy; but to fight to the last
ditch only to find yourself beaten!  That gave a fellow pause about
bucking the challenge of everyday life.

Wayland punched both fists in the jacket pockets of his sage-green
Service suit, and kicked a log back to the camp fire that smouldered in
front of his cabin.  If she had been his wife he would have explained
what a fool-thing it was to argue that all a man had to do was fight.
Or if she had belonged to the general class—women—he could have met
her with the condescending silence of the general class—man; but for
him, she had never belonged to any general class.

She savored of his own Eastern World, he knew that, though he had met
her in this Western Back of Beyond half way between sky and earth on
the Holy Cross Mountain.  Wayland could never quite analyze his own
feelings.  Her presence had piqued his interest from the first.  When
we can measure a character, we can forfend against surprises—discount
virtues, exaggerate faults, strike a balance to our own ego; but when
what you know is only a faint margin of what you don't know, a siren of
the unknown beckons and lures and retreats.

She had all of what he used to regard as culture in the old Eastern
life, the jargon of the colleges, the smattering of things talked
about, the tricks and turns of trained motions and emotions; but there
was a difference.  There was no pretence.  There was none of the
fire-proof self-complacency—Self-sufficiency, she had, but not
self-righteousness.  Then, most striking contra-distinction of all to
the old-land culture, there was unconsciousness of self—face to
sunlight, radiant of the joy of life, not anaemic and putrid of its own
egoism.  She didn't talk in phrases thread-bare from use.  She had all
the naked unashamed directness of the West that thinks in terms of life
and speaks without gloze.  She never side-stepped the facts of life
that she might not wish to know.  Yet her intrusion on such facts gave
the impression of the touch that heals.

The Forest Ranger had heard the Valley talk of MacDonald, the Canadian
sheep rancher, belonging to some famous fur-trade clans that had
intermarried with the Indians generations before; and Wayland used to
wonder if it could be that strain of life from the outdoors that never
pretends nor lies that had given her Eastern culture the red-blooded
directness of the West.  To be sure, such a character study was not
less interesting because he read it through eyes glossy as an Indian's,
under lashes with the curve of the Celt, with black hair that blew
changing curls to every wind.  Indian and Celt—was that it, he
wondered?—reserve and passion, self-control and yet the abandonment of
force that bursts its own barriers?

She had not wormed under the surface for some indirect answer that
would betray what he intended to do.  She had asked exactly what she
wanted to know, with a slight accent on the—you.

"Are you going to straddle or fight?"

Wayland flicked pine needles from his mountaineering boots.  He
answered his own thoughts more than her question.

"All very well to say—fight; fight for all the fellows in the Land and
Forest Service when they see a steal being sneaked and jobbed!  But
suppose you do fight, and get licked, and get yourself chucked out of
the job?  Suppose the follow who takes your place sells out to the
enemy—well, then; where are you?  Lost everything; gained nothing!"
She laid her panama sunshade on the timbered seat that spanned between
two stumps.

"Men must decide that sort of thing every day I suppose."

"You bet they must," agreed the Ranger with a burst of boyishness
through his old-man air, "and the Lord pity the chap who has wife and
kiddies in the balance—"

"Do you think women tip the scale wrong?"

"Of course not!  They'd advise right—right—right;
fight—fight—fight, just as you do; but the point is—can a fellow do
right by them if he chucks his job in a losing fight?"

The old-mannish air had returned.  She followed the Ranger's glance
over the edge of the Ridge into the Valley where the smoke-stacks of
the distant Smelter City belched inky clouds against an evening sky.

"Smelters need timber," Wayland waved his hand towards the pall of
smoke over the River.  "Smelters need coal.  These men plan to take
theirs free.  Yet the law arrests a man for stealing a scuttle of coal
or a cord of wood.  One law for the rich, another for the poor; and who
makes the law?"

They could see the Valley below encircled by the Rim-Rocks round as a
half-hoop, terra-cotta red in the sunset.  Where the river leaped down
a white fume, stood the ranch houses—the Missionary's and her Father's
on the near side, the Senator's across the stream.  Sounds of mouth
organs and concertinas and a wheezing gramaphone came from the Valley
where the Senator's cow-boys camped with drovers come up from Arizona.

"Dick," she asked, "exactly what is the Senator's brand?"

"Circle X."

"A circle with an X in it?"

The Ranger stubbornly permitted the suspicion of a smile.

"So if the cattle from Arizona have only a circle, all a new owner has
to do is put an X inside?"

"And pay for the cattle," amplified Wayland.

"Or a circle with a line, put another line across?"

"And hand over the cash," added the Ranger.

"Or a circle dot, just put an X on top of the dot?"

"And fix the sheriff," explained the irrelevant [Transcriber's note:
irreverent?] Ranger.

"And the Senator has all the appointments to the Service out here?"

"No—disappointments," corrected Wayland.

They were both watching the grotesque antics of a squirrel negotiating
the fresh tips of a young spruce.  The squirrel sat up on his hind legs
and chittered, whether at the Senator's brands or their heresy it would
be hard to tell; but they both laughed.

"Have you room on the Grazing Range for so many cattle?"

"Not without crowding—"

"You mean crowding the sheepmen, off," she said.

"What is the use of talking?" demanded Wayland petulantly.  "Neither
you nor I dare open our mouths about it!  Tell the sheriff; your ranch
houses will be burnt over your ears some night!  Everybody knows what
has happened when a sheep herder has been killed in an accident, or
hustled back to foreign parts; but speak of it—you had better have cut
your tongue out!  Fight it: you know what happened to my predecessors!
One had a sudden transfer.  Another got what is known as the
bounce—you English people would call it the sack.  The third got a job
at three times bigger salary—down in the Smelter.

"It's all very well to preach right—right—right, Eleanor; and
fight—fight—fight; and 'He who fights and runs away, May live to
fight another day'; but what are you going to do about it?  I sweat
till I lay the dust thinking about it; but we never seem to get
anywhere.  When we had Wild Bills in the old days, we formed Vigilant
Committees, and went out after the law breakers with a gun; but now, we
are a law-abiding people.  We are a law-abiding age, don't you forget
that!  When you skin a skunk now days, you do it according to law,
slowly, judiciously, no matter what the skunk does to you meantime,
even tho' it get away with the chickens.  Fact is, we're so busy
straining at legal gnats just now that we're swallowing a whole
generation of camels.  We don't risk our necks any more to put things
right—not we; we get in behind the skirts of law, and yap, yap, yap,
about law like a rat terrier, when we should be bull dogs getting our
teeth in the burglar's leg.

"You know whose drovers are rustling cattle up North from Arizona?  You
know who pays the gang?  So do I!  You don't know whose cattle those
are: so don't I!  To-morrow when they are branded fresh, they'll be the
Senator's; and what are you sheep people going to do with this crowd
coming in from the outside?  The law says—equal rights to all; and you
say—fight; but who is going to see that the law is carried out, unless
the people awaken and become a Vigilant Committee for the Nation?  Tell
Sheriff Flood to go out and round up those rustlers: he'll hide under
the bed for a week, or 'allow he don't like the job.'  Senator Moyese
got him that berth.  He's going to hang on like a leech to blood.

"Now, look down this side!  Do you know a quarter section of that big
timber is worth from $10,000 to $40,000 to its owners, the people of
the United States?  Do you know you can build a cottage of six rooms
out of one tree, the very size a workman needs?  The workmen who vote
own those trees!  Do you know the Smelter Lumber Company takes all for
nothing, half a million of it a year?  Do you know that Smelter,
itself, is built on two-thousand acres of coal lands—stolen—stolen
from the Government as clearly as if the Smelter teams had hauled it
from a Government coal pit?  Do you know there isn't a man in the Land
Office who hasn't urged and urged and urged the Government to sue for
restitution of that steal, and headquarters pretend to be doubtful so
that the Statute of Limitations will intervene?"

On the inner side, the Ridge dropped to an Alpine meadow that billowed
up another slope through mossed forests to the snow line of the Holy
Cross Mountains.  What the girl saw was a sylvan world of spruce, then
the dark green pointed larches where the jubilant rivers rioted down
from the snow.  What the man saw was—a Challenge.

"See those settlers' cabins at an angle of forty-five?  Need a sheet
anchor to keep 'em from sliding down the mountain!  Fine farm land,
isn't it?  Makes good timber chutes for the land looters!  We've to
pass and approve all homesteads in the National Forests.  You may not
know it; but those are homesteads.  You ask Senator Moyese when he
weeps crocodile tears 'bout the poor, poor homesteader run off by the
Forest Rangers!  If the homesteader got the profits, there'd be some
excuse; but he doesn't.  He gets a hired man's wages while he sits on
the homestead; and when he perjures himself as to date of filing, he
may get a five or ten extra, while your $40,000 claim goes to Mr.
Fat-Man at a couple of hundreds from Uncle Sam's timber limits; and the
Smelter City Herald thunders about the citizen's right to homestead
free land, about the Federal Government putting up a fence to keep the
settler off.  That fellow—that fellow in the first shack can't speak a
word of English.  Smelter brought a train load of 'em in here; and
they've all homesteaded the big timbers, a thousand of 'em, foreigners,
given homesteads in the name of the free American citizen.  Have you
seen anything about it in the newspaper?  Well—I guess not.  It isn't
a news feature.  We're all full up about the great migration to
Canada.  We like to be given a gold brick and the glad hand.  Of
course, they'll farm that land.  One man couldn't clear that big timber
for a homestead in a hundred years.  Of course, they are not
homesteading free timber for the big Smelter.  Of course not!  They
didn't loot the redwoods of California that way—two hundred thousand
acres of 'em—seventy-five millions of a steal.  Hm!'" muttered
Wayland.  "Calls himself Moyese—Moses!  Senator Smelter!  Senator
Thief!  Senator Beef Steer—"

She laughed.  "I like your rage!  Look!  What's that mountain behind
the cabin doing?"

"Shine on pale moon, don't mind me," laughed Wayland; but suddenly he
stopped storming.

The slant sunlight struck the Holy Cross Mountain turning the snow
gullies pure gold against the luminous peak.  Just for a moment the
white cornice of snow forming the bar of the apparent cross flushed to
the Alpine glow, flushed blood-red and quivering like a cross poised in
mid-air.  An invisible hand of silence touched them both.  The sunset
became a topaz gate curtained by clouds of fire and lilac mist; while
overhead across the indigo blue of the high rare mountain zenith slowly
spread and faded a light—ashes of roses on the sun altar of the dead
day.
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AN INTERLUDE THAT CAME UNANNOUNCED

Wayland stopped storming.  His cynical laugh came back an echo hard to
his own hearing.  Was It speaking the same mute language to her It had
spoken to him since first he came to the Holy Cross?  The violet
shadows of twilight slowly filled with a primrose mist, with a rapt
hush as of the day's vespers.  The great quiet of the mountain world
wrapped them round as in an invisible robe of worship.

Always, as the red flush ran the spectrum gamut of the yellows and
oranges and greens and blues and purples to the solitary star above the
opaline peak, he had wanted to wait and see—what?  He did not know.
It had always seemed, if he watched, the primrose veil would lift and
release some phantom with noiseless tread on a ripple of night wind.
In his lonely vigils he used to listen for all the little bells of the
nodding purple heather to begin ringing some sort of pixie music, or
for the flaming tongues of the painter's flower to take voice in some
chorus that would beat time to the rhythm of woodland life fluting the
age-old melodies of Pan.

You would look and look at the winged flames of light swimming and
shimmering and melting outlines in the opal clouds there, till almost
it became a sort of Mount of Transfiguration, of free uncabined
roofless night-dreams camped beneath the sheen of a million stars.

You would listen and listen to the mountain silence—rare, hushed,
silver silence—till almost you could hear; but until to-night it had
always been like the fall of the snow flake.  You could never be quite
sure you heard, though there was no mistaking a mass of several million
years of snow flakes when they thundered down in avalanche or broke a
ledge with the boom of artillery.

Now, at last—was it the end of a million years of pre-existence
waiting for this thing?  Now, at last, Wayland realized that the quiet
fellowship, the common interests, the satisfaction of her presence, the
aptitude their minds had of always rushing to meet halfway on the same
subject, had somehow massed to a something within himself that set his
blood coursing with jubilant swiftness.

He looked at the rancher's daughter.  What had happened?  She was the
same, yet not the same.  Her eyes were awaiting his.  They did not
flinch.  They were wells of light; a strange new light; depth of light.
Had the veil lifted at last?  The welter of sullen anger subsided
within him.  The wrapped mystery of the mountain twilight hushed
speech.  What folly it all was—that far off clamor of greed in the
Outer World, that wolfish war of self-interest down in the Valley, that
clack of the wordsters darkening wisdom without knowledge!  As if one
man, as if one generation of men, could stay the workings of the laws
of eternal righteousness by refusing to heed, any more than one man's
will could stop an avalanche by refusing to heed the law of the
snowflake!

Calamity, the little withered half-breed woman, slipped in and out of
the Forester's cabin tidying up bachelor confusion.  The wind suffed
through the evergreens in dream voices, pansy-soft to the touch.  The
slow-swaying evergreens rocked to a rhythm old as Eternity, Druid
priests standing guard over the sacrament of love and night.  From the
purpling Valley came the sibilant hush of the River.  Somewhere, from
the branches below the Ridge, a water thrush gurgled a last joyous note
that rippled liquid gold through the twilight.

Life might have become the tent of a night in an Eternity—a tent of
sky hung with stars; the after-glow a topaz gate ajar into some
infinite life.  Then Love and Silence and Eternity had wrapped them
round as in a robe of prayer.  He was standing above the dead
camp-fire.  She was leaning forward from the slab seat, her face
between her hands.  With a catch of breath, she withdrew her eyes from
his and watched the long shadows creep like ghosts across the Valley.

What he said aloud in the nonchalant voice of twentieth century youth
keeping hold of himself was—

"Not bad, is it?" nodding at the opal flame-winged peak.  "Pretty good
show turned on free every night?"

A meadow lark went lifting above the Ridge dropping silver arrows of
song; and a little flutter of phantom wind came rustling through the
pine needles.

"I don't suppose," she was saying—he had never heard those notes in
her voice before: they were gold, gold flute notes to melt rock-hard
self-control and touch the timbre of unknown chords within—"I don't
suppose anything ever was accomplished without somebody being willing
to fight a losing battle.  Do you?"  Wayland stretched out on the
ground at her feet.

"Eleanor, do you know, do you realize—?"

"Yes I know," she whispered.

And somehow, unpremeditated and half way, their hands met.

"Something wonderful has happened to us both to-night."

The sheen of the stars had come to her eyes.  She could not trust her
glance to meet his.  A compulsion was sweeping over her in waves,
drawing her to him—her free hand lay on his hair; her averted face
flushed to the warmth of his nearness.

"I don't suppose, Dick, that right ever did triumph till somebody was
willing to be crucified.  Men die of vices every day; women snuff out
like candles.  What's so heroic about a man more or less going down in
a good game fight—?"

He felt the tremor in her voice and her hands, in her deep breathing;
and his manhood came to rescue their balance in words that sounded
foolish enough:

"So my old mountain talks to you, too?  I'll think of that when I'm up
here in my hammock alone.  Oh, you bet, I'll think of that hard!  What
does the old mountain lady say to you, anyway?  Look—when the light's
on that long precipice, you can sometimes see a snow slide come over
the edge in a puff of spray.  They are worst at mid-day when the heat
sends 'em down; and they're bigger on the back of the mountain where
she shelves straight up and down—"

And her thought met his poise half way.

"What does the old mountain say?  Don't you know what science says—how
the snow flakes fall to the same music of law as the snow slide, and
it's the snow flake makes the snow slide that sets the mountain free,
the gentle, quiet, beautiful snow flake that sculptures the granite—"

"The gentle, quiet—beautiful thing," slowly repeated the Ranger in a
dream.  "That sounds pretty good to me."

He said no more; for he knew that the veil had lifted, and the
voiceless voices of the night were shouting riotously.  The wind came
suffing through the swaying arms of the bearded waving hemlocks—Druid
priests officiating at some age-old sacrament.  Then a night-hawk
swerved past with a hum of wings like the twang of a harp string.

"Look," she said, poking at the sod with her foot.  "All the little
clover leaves have folded their wings to sleep."

Old Calamity passed in and out of the Range cabin.  Wayland couldn't
remember how from the first they had slipped into the habit of calling
each other by Christian names.  It was the old half-breed woman, who
had first told him that the Canadian, Donald MacDonald, the rich sheep
man, had a daughter travelling in Europe.  One day when he had been
signing grazing permits in the MacDonald ranch house, he had caught a
glimpse of a piano, that had been packed up the mountains on mules,
standing in an inner sitting room; and the walls were decorated with
long-necked swan-necked Gibson girls and Watts' photogravures and
Turner color prints and naked Sorolla boys bathing in Spanish seas.
That was the beginning.  She had come in suddenly, introduced herself
and shaken hands.

And now Wayland felt a dazed wonder how in the world they two in the
course of half an hour—the first half hour they had ever been alone in
their lives—had come to deciding "straddle or fight"; but that was the
unusual thing about her.  She got under surfaces; but, until to-night
on the Holy Cross Mountain, he had been able to laugh at his own new
sensations, to laugh even at an occasional sense of his tongue turning
to dough in the roof of his mouth.

"Look, what is that behind your shoulder, Dick?"

"Oh, that," said the Forest Ranger, "that is a well known, game old
elderly spinster lady commonly called the Moon; and that other on the
branch chittering swear words is nothing in the world but a Douglas
squirrel hunting—I think he is really hunting—a flea to mix in his
spruce tips as salad."

"Do you know what he is saying?"

"Of course!  Cheer up!  Cheer up!  Chirrup!  He's our Master


Forester—caches the best seed cones for us to steal."



But when he turned back, she had freed her hands, and slipped to the
other side of the slab seat; and Wayland—inconsistent fellow—went all
abash when they had both got hold of themselves and were once more back
to life with feet on solid earth.

"And is it straddle or—fight?"

She had put on her panama sunshade and was looking straight and
steadily in his eyes.  The Ranger met the look, the eager look slowly
and deliberately giving place to determined masterdom.

"If that is a challenge, I'll take it!"  Then he added; and his face
went hot as her own: "As to the freebooters of the Western Wilderness
ripping the bowels out of public property out here, I'll accept that
challenge, too!  We'll put up a bluff of a fight, anyway!"

"I didn't mean that, Dick."  She was looking over the edge of the
Ridge.  "I couldn't give a precious gift conditionally if I wanted to,
Dick.  It would surely give itself before I could stop it.  Isn't that
always the way?  I wanted you to feel I would be with you in the fight
if I could.  They are late.  Father and the missionary, Mr. Williams,
and his boy were to have been here an hour ago.  I heard them talking
of your struggle against the big steals, and came up here before them
to wait.  They are coming to see about changing the sheep from the Holy
Cross Range to the Rim Rocks."

"I can hear 'em coming," Wayland leaned over the precipice.  "They are
coming up the switch back now.  They have a turn or two to take—we
have a few minutes yet—Eleanor, best gifts come unasked: perhaps,
also, they go unsent.  Listen, I couldn't Hope to keep the gift unless
I jumped in this fight for right; but it's a man's job!  I mustn't
desert because of the gift!  I mustn't take the prize before I finish
the job!  I want you to see that—always that I mind my p's and q's and
don't swerve from that resolution.  If I deserted and went down from
the Ridge to the Valley, from hard to easy, I wouldn't be worthy of—do
you understand what I am trying to say to you?"

"Not in the least.  You wouldn't be worthy of what?"

"Of you," said Wayland.

"Gifts?"  It was the falsetto of a boy's voice from the trail below the


Ridge.  "Who's talkin' of gifts and things?"



They heard the others ascending.  Her woman instinct caught at the
first straw to hand.  "Photogravures, Fordie, three more to-day.  They
are Watts—"

"He has to round the next turn!  Never mind!  He didn't hear,"
interjected Wayland irritably.

"All the same," she said, "I'm going to send one of those pictures up
to you for the cabin.  There is Hope sitting on top of the World, eyes
bandaged, harp strings broken—"

"Don't send that one!  Jim-jams enough of my own up here!  I want my


Hope clear-eyed even if she has to go it blind for a bit as to you—"



"Then there's Faith sheathing her sword—"

"Not putting away the Big-Stick," interrupted Wayland.

"Then you'll have to take the Happy Warrior—"

"I forget that one: I've been up here four years, you know?"

"It's the Soldier asleep on the Battle-Field—"

"You mean the picture of the girl kissing the man in his sleep—Yes,
that will do all right for me.  You can send that one—"

And the Missionary's boy came over the edge of the Ridge trail in a
hand spring.

CHAPTER III


Table of Contents



THE CHALLENGE TO A LOSING FIGHT

"Hullo, Dick!  Who is talking of pictures and things?"  The high
falsetto announced the Missionary's boy of twelve, who promptly turned
a hand spring over the slab bench, never pausing in a running fire of
exuberant comment.  "Get on y'r bib and tucker, Dickie!  You're goin'
t' have a s'prise party—right away!  Senator Moses and Battle Brydges,
handy-andy-dandy, comin' up with Dad and MacDonald!  Oh, hullo, Miss
Eleanor, how d' y' get here ahead?  Did y' climb?  We met His Royal
High Mightiness and His Nibs goin' to the cow-camp.  Say, Miss Eleanor,
I don't care what they say, I'm goin' to take sheep all by my lonesome
this time, sure; goin' t' ride Pinto 'cause he's got a big tummy t'
keep him from sinking when he swims.  You needn't laugh, it's so!  You
ask Dad if a tum-jack don't keep a horse from sinkin'!  Say—" sticking
forward his face in a whisper—"Senator oughtn't to sink—eh?"

"You don't swim sheep unless you're a pilgrim," admonished Wayland; but
at that moment, the Senator himself came over the edge of the Ridge,
bloused and white-vested and out of breath, a bunch of mountain flowers
in one hand, his felt hat in the other; and three men bobbed up behind,
Indian file, over the crest of the trail, the Missionary, Williams,
stepping lightly, MacDonald swarthy and close-lipped, taking the climb
with the ease of a mountaineer, Bat Brydges, the Senator's newspaper
man, hat on the back of his head, coat and vest and collar in hand,
blowing with the zest of a puffing locomotive.

"Whew!"  The Senator dilated expansively and sank again.  "Here we are
at last!  You here, Miss Eleanor?  Evening—Wayland!  Night to you,
Calamity!  How is the world using you since you stopped tramping over
the hills?"  Calamity shrank back to the cabin.  "I thought this trail
hard as a climb to Paradise.  Now, I know it was," and the gentleman
wheezed a bow to Eleanor that sent his neck creasing to his flowing
collar and set his vest chortling.

"What!  No flowers—either of you?  You leave an old fellow like me to
gather flowers and quote 'What so rare as a day in June' and all that?
What's that lazy rascal of a Forest fellow doing?  I would have spouted
yards of good poetry when I was his age a night like this.  Hasn't
Wayland told you the flowers are the best part of the mountains in
June?  Pshaw!  Like all the rest of them from the East—stuffed full of
college chuck—can't tell a daisy from an aster!  Takes an old stager
who never had your dude Service suits on his back to know the secrets
of these hills, Miss Eleanor.  Has he told you about the echo?  No,
I'll bet you, not; nor the gorge in behind this old Holy Cross; nor the
cave?  Pshaw!  See here,"—showing his bunch of wild flowers—"if you
want to know what a sly old sphinx Dame Nature is and how she's up to
tricks and wiles and ways, snow or shine, you get these little flower
people to whisper their secrets!  Whenever I find a new kind on the
hills, I mark the place and have roots brought down in the fall.  Now
this little mountain anemone is still blooming on upper slopes.  Little
fool of a thing thinks it's April 'stead of June, paints her cheeks,
see?—like an old girl trying to look young—"

"But she has a royal white heart," interposed Eleanor.

The Senator looked up to the face of the rancher's daughter and
laughed, a big soft noiseless laugh that shook down inside the white
vest.

"Typical of a woman, eh?  Here, take 'em!  Why am I an old bachelor?
Now, here's the wind flower; opens to touch o' the wind like woman to
love; find 'em like stars on the bleakest slopes—that's like a woman,
too, eh?  And like a woman, they wither when you pick 'em, eh?  And see
these little cheats—pale people—catch flies—know why they call 'em
that?  Stuck all over with false honey to snare the moths—stew the
poor devils to death in sweetness—eh, now, isn't that a woman for
you?"  Spreading his broad palms, the Senator shook noiselessly at his
own facetiousness.

"They keep the real honey for the royal butterflies," suggested Eleanor.

"Exactly!  What chance on earth for an old bumble bee of a drudge like
me without any wings and frills and things, all weighted down with
cares of state?"  And Moyese mopped the moisture from a good natured
red face, that looked anything but weighted down by the cares of state.
"You know, don't you," he added, "that the flies actually do prefer
white flowers; bees t' th' blue; butterflies, red; and the moths,
white?"

So this was the manner of man representing the forces challenging to
the great national fight, a lover of flowers paying tribute to all
things beautiful; good-natured, smiling, easy-going, soft-speaking; the
embodiment of vested rights done up in a white waist-coat.  Soldiers of
the firing line had fought dragons in the shape of savages and white
bandits in the early days; but this dragon had neither horns nor hoofs.
It was a courtly glossy-faced pursuer of gainful occupations according
to a limited light and very much according to a belief that freedom
meant freedom to make and take and break independent of the other
fellow's rights.  In fact, as Eleanor looked over the dragon with its
wide strong jaw and plausible eyes and big gripping hand she very much
doubted whether the conception had ever dawned on the big dome head
that the other fellow had any rights.  The man was not the
baby-eating monster of the muck-rakers.  Neither was he a gentleman—he
had had a narrow escape from that—the next generation of him would
probably be one.  He gave the impression of a passion for only one
thing—getting.  If people or things or laws came in the way of that
getting, so much the worse for them.

Strident laughter blew up on the wind from the cow camp of the Arizona
drovers in the Valley.

"Rough rascals," ejaculated Moyese fanning himself with his hat.  "I
wish you wouldn't wander round too much alone when these drover fellows
are here from Arizona.  Birds of passage, you know?  Sheriff can't
pursue 'em into another State!  When it's pay day, whiskey flows pretty
free—pretty free!  Wish you wouldn't wander alone too much when
they're up this way."

"Mr. Senator, I move we come to business, and leave poetry and flowers
and palaver out of it—"

The Senator turned suavely and faced the impatient sheep-rancher.

"To be sure!  Let us get down to business, MacDonald, by all means; but
before we go any farther, let me ask you a straight question!  Clearing
the field before action, Miss Eleanor!  Bat come over here and
entertain Miss Eleanor.  Miss MacDonald, this is my man
Friday—Brydges, Miss MacDonald: it's Brydges, you know, sets us all
down fools to posterity by reporting our speeches for the newspapers."

Brydges winked as he got his limp collar back to his neck.  It wasn't
his part to tell how many speeches came in reported before delivered;
how many were never delivered at all.

The Senator had stopped fanning himself.  He was caressing his shaven
chin and taking the measure of the rancher; a tall man, straight and
lithe as a whip, lean and clean-limbed and swarthy.

"MacDonald, why don't you take out your naturalization papers so you
can vote at election?  In the eyes of the law, you're still an alien."

"Alien?  What has that to do with paying grazing fees for sheep on
the Forest Range?"  MacDonald's black eyes closed to a tiny slit of
shiny light.  "Mr. Senator," he said tersely, "how much do you want?"

Mr. Senator refused to be perturbed by the edge of that question.

"You ask Wayland how much the grazing fee is.  You know it's my belief
there ought to be no grazing fee.  We stockmen can take care of
ourselves without Washington worrying—"

"Yes," interrupted Williams, "you took such good care of the sheep
herders last spring, some of you put them to eternal sleep."

"We're not living in Paradise or Utopia," assented Moyese.  "We can
take care of our own.  Men who won't listen to warning must look out
for stronger arguments; and it's a great deal quicker than carrying
long-drawn legal cases up to the Supreme Court.  You sheepmen are
asking us to take care of you.  I'm asking MacDonald to vote so he can
take care of us.  Majority rules.  What I'm trying to get at is which
side you are on!  We're not taking care of neutrals and aliens—"

"Aliens."  The low tense voice bit into the word like acid.  "And I
suppose you're not taking care of pea-nut politicians either.  My
ancestors have lived in this country since 1759.  Mr. Senator, how many
generations have your people lived in this country?"

Eleanor became conscious that a question had been asked fraught with
explosion; but the Senator smiled the big soft voiceless smile down in
his waist-coat as if not one of the group knew that memories of the
ghetto had not faded from his own generation.

"We're not strong on ancestry out West," he rubbed his whiskerless
chin.  "It goes back too often to—" he looked up quietly at MacDonald,
"to bow and arrow aristocracy, scalps, in fact; but as for myself," if
a little oily, still the smile remained genial, "for myself, from what
my name means in French, I should judge we were Hugenots—what do you
call 'em?—Psalm singing lot that came over in that big boat, growing
bigger every year; boat that brought all the true blues over here;
Mayflower—that's what I'm trying to say—all our ancestors came over
in the Mayflower—"

The sheep rancher's thin lips slowly curled in a contemptuous smile.
"Then I guess my ancestors on one side of the house were chanting war
whoops to welcome you—"

Bat Brydges uttered a snort.  Eleanor puckered her brows as at news.
The Senator was fanning himself again with his hat.  Even Wayland was
smiling.  He had heard political opponents of Moyese say that dynamite
wouldn't disturb the Senator.  "Only way you could raise him was yeast
cake stamped with S: two sticks through it."

Certainly—Eleanor was thinking—there was some good in the worst of
dragons.  St. George had put his foot on one ancient beast.  Wasn't it
possible to tame this one, to tame all modern dragons, put a bit in
their mouths and harness them to good nation building?

"Girt round with mine enemies, Miss Eleanor," he laughed, "and I slay
them with the jaw bone of an ass."

The white waist-coat chortled; and she laughed.  This dragon didn't
spout flame but gentle ridicule, which was elusive as quicksilver
slipping through your fingers.

"The point is," explained the Ranger, coming forward, "the sheep have
almost grazed off up here; at least, far as we allow them to graze—"

"Besides, it's too cold for the lambs," effervesced the Missionary's
boy, bouncing out of the woods.

"Shut up, Fordie," ordered Williams, holding aloof.

"Mr. MacDonald and Mr. Williams want to transfer from this Divide to
the Mesas above the Rim Rocks," continued Wayland.

"Well, Mr. Forest Ranger, that is your business!  The Rim Rocks are
National Forest, tho' to save my life, I have never seen one tree on
those Mesas.  What in the world they are in the National Forest for, I
don't know!  You know very well I think there oughtn't to be any
National Forests—each State look after its own job.  Have you issued
the grazing permits, Wayland?  I don't see that it's any of my
business."

The Senator had leisurely seated himself on the slab.  Eleanor knew now
why he wielded such power in the Valley.  He was human: he was the man
in the street: something with red blood giving and taking in a game of
win and lose among men.  In a word, she had to acknowledge, the Dragon
of the Valley was decidedly likable; and behind the genial front were
the big hands that would crush; behind the plausible eyes, the craft
that would undermine what the hands could not crush.  Anaemic teachers
and preachers might as well throw paper wads at a wall as attempt to
dislodge this man with argument.  Right was an empty term to him.
Might he understood; not right.

He sat waiting for them to go on.  She remembered afterwards how he
made them play down from the first; and how, all the time that he was
watching them, plans of his own were busy as shuttles in behind the
plausible eyes.

"The point," continued Wayland, "is to get fifteen-thousand sheep up
there."

"Fifteen-thousand."  It was the number, not the getting there that
touched him.

"A deep stone gully runs between the Holy Cross and the bench of the
Rim Rocks," explained the Missionary.  "Look—behind the cabin—you can
see where the cut runs through the timber, a notch right in the saddle
of the sky line."

"How many of those fifteen-thousand are yours, Mr. Missionary?"

The Senator was gazing down in the Valley.  Just for a second, Eleanor
thought the genial look hardened and centred.

"About two-thousand, Senator!  I've just brought a thousand angoras in
to see if we can't teach weaving to the Indians.  It would mean a good
deal if we could teach them to be self-supporting—"

"It would mean the loss of a lot of possible patronage to this Valley,"
said the Senator absently.  "Are you still determined not to accept
Government aid?"

"Absolutely sir: my work is to Christianize these Indians, not just
leave them educated savages."

"Hm," from the Senator.  "What do you suppose they think we are?"

"I don't see very well how I can train them to be honest men if, out of
every dollar assigned to aid the Indian school, sixty cents goes to
Government contracts and party heelers?"

"Hm!"  Moyese was stroking his bare chin with a crookt forefinger.  "I
suppose if I were the story-book villain, I'd say 'yes, you must teach
'em to be honest'; but I don't.  Fact is, Mr. Missionary, if you go
into the ethics of things, you're stumped the first bat: who gave us
their land, in the first place?  This whole business isn't a golden
rule job: it's an iron proposition; and if I were an under-dog beaten
in the game by the law that rules all life, I'd take half a bone rather
than no meat.  I make a point of never quarreling with the conditions
that existed when I came into the world.  I accept 'em and make the
best of 'em; and I advise you to do the same."

"You can't take the contracts of a bargain-counter to regulate the
things of the spirit, Mr. Senator."

"Oh, as for things of the spirit," deprecated the Senator, smiling the
big soft smile that lost itself down in his vest; and he spread his
broad palms in suave protest, "don't please quote spirit to me!  I have
all I can do managing things right here on earth.  To put it briefly,
far as this sheep business is concerned, if you can't get the sheep
across the saddle between the Holy Cross and the Rim Rocks, you want to
bring 'em along the trail through my ranch?"

"That's it," assented Wayland.  "I've issued grazing permits for the
Upper Range: and it only remains to get your permission to drive them
across the land that is not Forest Range."

The Senator crossed his legs and hung his hat on one knee.

"As I make it out, here's our situation!  I ask MacDonald here, who is
the richest sheepman west of the Mississippi, what's he willing to do
for the party.  Far as I can see without a telescope or microscope, he
doesn't raise a finger—won't even take out papers so he can vote!  I
ask Parson Williams here what he is willing to do for the party; and he
objects to his copper-gentry taking a free-for-all forty cents on the
dollar.  Then, you both come asking me to pass fifteen-thousand sheep
across my ranch to the Rim Rocks, though they ruin the pasture and
there isn't room enough for all the cattle, let alone sheep.  I hate
'em!  I'm free to say I hate 'em!  Every cattleman hates the sheep
business.  We haven't Range enough for our cattle, let alone sheep and
this fool business of fencing off free pasturage in Forest Reserves.
And your sheep herders never make settlers.  You know how it is.  We'd
run your sheep to Hades if we could!  We aren't all in the missionary
business like Williams.  We are in for what we can get; and this nation
is the biggest nation on earth because all men are free to go in for
all they can get.  The sheep destroy the Range: and I'm cattle!  You
neither of you raise a hand to help the party; and I'm a plain party
man; yes, I guess, Miss Eleanor—I'm a spoilsman, all right; and you
come asking favors of me.  It isn't reasonable; but I'll tell you what
I'll do.  I'll show you that I'm ready to meet you in a fair half-way!
MacDonald, you and Williams and the Kid, there, go along and see if
that saddle can be crossed, here to the Rim Rocks.  If it can't, you
can come down through the Valley and pass your sheep up through my
ranch.  I guess it's light enough yet for you to see.  The gully is not
five minutes away.  Bat, you go off and entertain Miss Eleanor.  I want
to talk to Wayland here."

Wayland was in no mood for straddling, for palaver, for "carrying water
on both shoulders."  He was weary to death of talk and compromise and
temporize and discretionize and all the other "izes" by which the
politicians were hedging right and wrong and somehow euchring the many
in the interests of the few and transforming democracy into plutocracy.
Besides, memory that merged to conscious realization was playing in
lambent flames through his whole being round the form of the figure
against the skyline of the Ridge.

The light of the cow-boy camp blinked through the lilac mist of the
Valley.  A veil impalpable as dreams hovered over the River.  The boom
and roll of a snow cornice falling somewhere in the Gorge behind the
Holy Cross came in dull rolling muffled thunder through the spruce
forests.  Had her eyes flashed it in that recognition of love; or had
she said it; or had the thought been born of the peace that had come?
It kept coming back and back to Wayland as the boom of falling snow
faded, as if one man or generation of men, could stay the workings of
the laws of eternal righteousness by refusing to heed, any more than a
man could stop an avalanche by refusing to heed the law of the
snowflake!

He heard the wordless chant that the suff of the evening wind sang;
that the storm wind of the mountains shouted in spring as from a
million trumpets; that the dream winds of the ghost mornings forerunner
of fresh life for the sons of men whispered, singing, chanting,
trumpeting the message that snowflake and avalanche told: yet beside
him on the slab seat sat a man who heard none of those voices, and knew
no law but the law of his own desire to get.

The Ranger drew a deep breath of the pervading fragrance, a tang of
resin and balsam, a barky smell of clean earth-mould and moss, an odor
as of some illusive frankincense proffered from the vesper chalices and
censer cups of the flower world.

"Great thing to be alive night like this," opened the Senator.  Then he
pulled down his waist coat and pulled up his limp spine and wheeled on
the slab seat facing the Ranger.  Very quietly, in a soft even voice he
was reasoning—

"We have been fighting each other for four years now?"

"We certainly have, Mr. Senator."

"You're a good fighter, Wayland!  I like the way you fight!  You fight
square; and you fight hard; and you never let up."

No answer from the Forest Ranger.

"I wouldn't really have enough respect for you to say what I am going
to say, if you hadn't fought exactly as you have fought—"

What Wayland was saying to himself was what Moyese would not have
understood: it was a foolish, quotation about the Greeks when they come
bearing gifts.

"But my dear fellow, we differ on fundamentals.  You are for Federal
authority.  I am for the Federal authority everlastingly minding its
own business most severely, and the States managing their own
business!  I am for States Rights.  The Federal Government is an
expensive luxury, Wayland.  It wastes two dollars for every dollar it
gives back to the country.  There's an army of petty grafters and party
heelers to be paid off at every turn!  All the States want is to be let
alone.

"For three years, Wayland, you have been fighting over those
two-thousand acres of coal land where the Smelter stands.  You say it
was taken illegally.  I know that; but they didn't take it!  It was
jugged through by an English promoter—"

"Just as foreign immigrants are jugging through timber steals to-day,"
thought Wayland; but he answered; "I acknowledge all that, Senator; but
when goods are stolen, the owner has the right to take them back where
found; and that land was stolen from the U. S. Reserves—ninety-million
dollars worth of it."

"I know!  I know!  But what have you gained?  That is what I ask!
Federal Government has blocked every move you have made to take action
for these lands, hasn't it?  Very soon, the Statute of Limitations will
block you altogether."

The Senator shifted a knee.  Wayland waited.

"You have gained nothing—less than nothing: you have laid up a lot of
ill will for yourself that will block your promotion.  Been four years
here, haven't you, at seventy-five dollars a month?  I pay my cow men
more; and they haven't spent five years at Yale.  Now take the timber
cases.  You hold the Smelter shouldn't take free timber from the
Forests?"

"No more than the poorest thief who steals a stick of wood from a
yard—"

"Pah!  Poor man!  Dismiss that piffle from your brain!  What does the
poor man do for the Valley?  Why does any man stay poor in this land?
Because he is no good!  We've brought in thousands of workmen.  We've
built up a city.  We have developed this State."

"All for your own profit—"

"Exactly!  What else does the poor man work for?  But I'm not going to
argue that kindergarten twaddle of the college highbrows, Wayland.  I'm
out for all I can make; so is the Smelter; so are you; but the point is
you've fought this timber thing; you have filed and filed and filed
your recommendations for suit to be instituted; so have the Land Office
men; have they done any good, Wayland?  Has your boasted Federal
Government, so superior to the State, taken any action?"

"No," answered Wayland, "somebody has monkeyed with the wheels of
justice."

"Then, why do you distress yourself?  You have played a losing game for
four years, cut your fingers on those same wheels of justice.  Quit it,
Wayland!  What good does it do?  Come over to the right side and build
up big industries, big development!  I've watched you fighting for four
years, Wayland!  You are the squarest, pluckiest fighter I've ever
known.  But you can't do a thing!  You can't get anywhere!  You're
wasting the best years of your life mouthing up here in the Mountains
at the moon; and who of all the public you are fighting for, my boy,
who of all the public gives one damn for right or wrong?  If we turn
you down, who is going to raise a finger for you?  Answer that my boy!
They are paying you poorer wages now than we pay any ignorant foreigner
down in the Smelter; that's a way the dear people have of caring for
their ownest!  Chuck it, Wayland!  Chuck it!  Waken up, man; look out
for number one; and, in the words of the illustrious Vanderbilticus,
let the public be d—ee—d!  Come down to my ranch where you'll have a
chance to carry out your fine ideas of Range and Forest!  Hell, what
are you gaining here, man?  A sort o' moral hysterics—that's all!
It's all very well for those Down Easterners, who have lots of money
and are keen on the lime light, to go spouting all over the country
about running the Government the way you'd run a Sunday School."  The
Senator had become so tense that he had raised his voice.  "Chuck those
damfool theories, Wayland!  Chuck them, I tell you!  Get down to
business, man!  What are you howling about timber for posterity for?
If you don't look alive, you'll go lean frying fat for posterity!  Oh,
rot, the thing makes me so tired I can't talk about it!  Come down to
my ranch.  I want a thorough man!  I want a man who can fight like the
devil if he has to and handle that gang in the cow camp with branding
irons!  I want 'em run out, do you hear?  They're blackguards!  I want
a man that's a man; and, for pay, you can name your own price.  I'll
want a partner as I grow older.  And don't you do any fool rash thing
that I'll have to fight and down you for!  I like you, Wayland—"

Then three things happened instantaneously.  Wayland glanced up.
Eleanor MacDonald was looking straight into his eyes.  And the sheep
rancher's choppy voice was saying to the Missionary, "Some men go up in
the mountains to fish for trout; but others stay right down in the
Valley and grow rich catching suckers."

"We can't cross that gully," shouted the boy.  "We, can't cross it
nohow!  We got to cross the ranch trail to go up to them Rim Rocks."

"Why, all right, Fordie," the Senator rose, kicking the folds from the
knees of his trousers, "if you boss the job, Fordie, I'll let you cross
the ranch!  You'll take a few of the herders up with you?  And you'll
not let the sheep spread over the fields?  Better do it towards evening
when it's cool for the climb!  All right, we'll call that a bargain!
Fordie's on the job to pass the sheep up the trail; and just to show
you I'm fair, here is Miss Eleanor for my witness, you can drive the
whole bunch over my ranch!  Good night, all!  Everybody coming now?
Come on!  We'll lead the way, Miss Eleanor.  It's getting dark.  I'll
pad the fall if anybody behind trips.  Good night, Wayland; think that
offer of mine over?  Not coming, Brydges?  All right, give Wayland a
piece of your mind, as a newspaper man, about this business!  Night!
Good night, Calamity!"

CHAPTER IV


Table of Contents



STACKING THE CARDS

Bat straddled the slab and lighted his pipe.

"Old man been giving you some good advice?"

"I don't know whether you'd call it good or not.  Let's heap the logs
on, Brydges, and make the shadows dance."
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